DRAFT from: Baines, L. (2018). The privatization of public institutions: The story of the American sellout. New York: Peter Lang. Contact: Ibaines@ou.edu

Chapter 4 Privatizing public higher education: Selling off the alma mater

The original documents for the establishment of Rice University, located in Houston, Texas, explicitly forbid the institution from charging tuition. The founders of Rice wanted admissions to be competitive, but they also wanted tuition to be free so that talented students from poor families could attend. In 1966, the university filed a lawsuit to free itself from the rules it established in its own charter. The university prevailed and began charging tuition in 1967.¹

Today it costs about \$60,000 (tuition, room and board) to attend Rice, about double the annual salaries of most Americans in their twenties.² On its website, Rice proclaims that the university is "often cited as one of the country's 'best value' private schools because its tuition tends to be lower than at peer research universities."3

In many ways, the transformation of Rice from highly-selective, free, public university to elite, expensive, private university echoes the broader trends in higher education over the past fifty years. Students want to go to college, but tuition is more expensive and financial support for public higher education is waning. Colleges must continually scramble to stay solvent.

As a result, public universities have raised tuition, privatized countless parts of its operation, and instigated an endless quest for funding from non-governmental sources.⁴ In the 1960s, The University of Michigan once received 80% of its funding from the state; now it receives 16%.⁵ State support at The University of Oregon has declined to 9%.⁶ The University of Virginia has dropped to 6%,⁷ The University of California system has been reduced to 5%.⁸ and The University of Colorado at Boulder has sunk to less than 4%!⁹ During the decade between 2008 and 2017, forty-five states cut funding to public higher education.¹⁰ The ten states with the largest cuts to higher education are shown in Figure 1.

Figure 1: Ten states with the largest cuts to public higher education for the period 2008-2017

State	for inflation and rounded), 2008-2017
1. Arizona	54%
2. Louisiana	45%
3. Illinois	37%
4. Pennsylvania	34%
5. Alabama	34%
6. Oklahoma	34%
7. South Carolina	34%
8. New Mexico	33%
9. Delaware	27%
10. Kentucky	26%

Percent change in state spending per student (adjusted

The retreat of state funding has created tremendous pressure on the viability of public institutions, which in turn, has led to rocketing tuition hikes.¹¹ In 1984-85, the average tuition, fees, room and board rates charged for full-time undergraduate students at public universities was \$3,682; today average costs have escalated 570%, to around \$21,000.¹²

The next public university to "go private" has become an ongoing topic of speculation.¹³ In the past few years, policymakers in Michigan, Oregon, Virginia, California, and Colorado have considered legislation that would have turned their flagship public campuses into private institutions.¹⁴ University of Virginia's Darden College of Business officially cut ties with the state many years ago. The Anderson School of Management at The University of California at Los Angeles (UCLA) opted to stop accepting state funding in 2014.¹⁵ To survive consecutive years of deep budget cuts, public institutions have sold or leased assets, and started "doing business differently," which has meant finding any possible way to increase revenue.¹⁶

Funding for higher education tends to be drawn from discretionary funds, and higher education funding frequently gets "crowded out by increases in mandatory expenditures" such as Medicaid and pension obligations.¹⁷ Another factor inhibiting higher education funding has been the escalating costs of prisons. The number of incarcerated Americans resulting from new, harsh drugs laws ratified in the 1970s and 1980s forced some states to allocate more dollars to prisons than colleges.¹⁸ While a prisoner certainly deserves food, medical care, and a clean and well-lighted place to sleep, funding prisons over colleges may send the wrong message (that the state values prisons over universities).

Most public institutions of higher education were established to serve the needs of citizens within its borders, but states' dwindling contributions have forced dramatic costcutting measures and frantic searches for new income streams. The depth of state budget cuts has forced most public institutions to either "let quality slip or privatize."¹⁹

Privatization in public higher education institutions typically comes in three forms:

- 1. Outsourced services (for example, contracting with a business to take over food services rather than operating food services as part of university operations)
- 2. Business-oriented financial systems (for example, making decisions based upon the possibilities for profit rather than on potential ways to serve the public)²⁰
- 3. Alternatives to colleges and universities.

Outsourced services

Americans take a great deal of pride in their college alma maters. Recreational vehicles are purchased for the sole purpose of driving to collegiate sporting events to "tailgate;" licensed, logo-emblazoned clothing is acquired and proudly worn; homecomings, campus events, and reunions have become benchmark occasions; sizable sums of money are donated during university fund drives; arguments with fans from other universities loyal to (presumably) inferior institutions are everyday occurrences. When the school fight song plays, some devoted alums find it difficult to fight back tears.

Although student satisfaction is at the heart of institutional loyalty, all universities today (as in 100%) outsource at least some components of the college experience.²¹ Most data available on privatization is gathered through surveys that are voluntarily completed by mid-level college administrators.²² However, articles in peer-reviewed journals often cite a

particular survey published in *American School and University Magazine* from 1996.²³ Because state funding has been in continual decline since 1996, such older surveys may not offer accurate accounts of the true state of privatization.

In 1996, areas for privatization included food services, bookstores, custodial services, maintenance, and computer services.²⁴ Since then, public institutions have outsourced an ever greater number of functions, including remedial academics, health and counseling services, advising, recruitment, retention, accreditation, marketing, financial services, parking, police/security, residential housing, and academic programs. As can be seen from Figure 2, the variety of outsourced services has grown significantly.

1996	2017
Food services	Food services
Bookstores	Bookstores
Custodial services	Custodial services
Maintenance	Maintenance
Computer services	Computer services
	Remedial academics
	Health and counseling services
	Advising
	Recruitment
	Retention
	Accreditation
	Marketing
	Financial services
	Parking
	Police/security
	Residential housing
	Academic programs

Figure 2: Commonly privatized services in public institutions in 1996 and 2017²⁵

Recent privatization agreements have been massive, both in terms of money and length of contract. A contract between Tennessee's public institutions and Chicago-based Jones Lang LaSalle (JLL), a property management company, was worth \$1.9 billion over five years;²⁶ The University of Georgia System also signed a contract worth \$2 billion that gave Corvias, a private company, the rights to several properties on Georgia's public campuses for the next 65 years.²⁷ Ohio State University's entire parking-services department was sold for \$483 million to QIC Global Infrastructure, an Australian company.²⁸ As a result, parking services on Ohio State University's campus will be owned and operated by QIC for the next 50-years. A year after the deal was announced, the Chief Financial Officer at Ohio State, who brokered the deal, quit the university to go to work for QIC.²⁹

One of the biggest trends on public campuses in recent years has been the transfer of the construction and operation of residence halls to private interests. Six and a half billion dollars worth of transactions involving privatized housing on college campuses occurred in 2016, alone.³⁰ According to one of the large private suppliers of collegiate housing, Education Realty Trust, a corporation with publicly-traded stock (symbol=EdR), business has been brisk: EdR grew its collegiate housing assets by 19% in 2016 with the delivery of more than 2,500 beds at the universities of Kentucky, Mississippi and Virginia Tech totaling \$175 million and the acquisition of five communities serving Wisconsin, Arizona, Colorado State and Oregon State for a total of \$287 million. EdR currently has nearly \$1 billion in active development projects to be delivered in 2017-19 at tier one universities such as Arizona State, Boise State, Colorado State, Hawaii, Kentucky, Michigan State, Minnesota, Northern Michigan, Oklahoma State, Pittsburgh and Texas State. These active projects represent a 41% increase in our collegiate housing assets over Dec. 31, 2106 and most importantly, 31% of the developments are on-campus.³¹

At the moment, enormous amounts of money are funneling into public higher education, but there are strings attached. The character and mission of a public institution get muddled by the profit motive of the many businesses popping up across campus. In 2016, one-in-three institutions outsourced their online programs to businesses.³² Unsurprisingly, institutions of higher education are not anxious to acknowledge that many of their online programs are actually pre-packaged products developed by corporations, such as Pearson, Academic Partnerships, Education 2 Go, Bisk, Everspring, Apollidon Learning, and 2U.³³

Most students who apply for an online graduate program in the Eli Broad College of Business at Michigan State University probably do not know that their courses will most likely not be taught by MSU full-time faculty, but by temporary workers hired by Bisk, a corporation that specializes in "curricular design, online education, and student support."³⁴ Concerning the quality of online faculty, the contract between Michigan State University and Bisk states, "Faculty teaching Courses to degree-seeking students shall hold at a minimum a master's degree(s) from an institution that was, at the time of the degree was awarded, an institution accredited by a regional accrediting association or another accrediting association."³⁵ With regard to program content, the contract states,

Bisk shall be solely responsible for designing, building, contracting for, hosting, maintaining and managing all required computer code, databases, hardware, software, networks, and other functionality necessary to deliver the online Offering, including marketing, application, retention, Course delivery, electronic communications and testing.³⁶

While this is an impressive array of responsibilities for Bisk, it makes one wonder what the tenure-track faculty in the Broad College of Business actually do. Perhaps the details of how revenue is shared reflects the true nature of the "partnership:" With regard to profit-sharing, the contract elucidates that

Once the Business Analytics master's degree Program is launched, the following shall apply: As calculated on a fiscal year basis (i.e. July 1 to June 30) MSU shall be entitled to 32% and Bisk shall be compensated with 68% of the Gross Revenue.³⁷

When students consider the online nursing programs at Arkansas State University or The University of Texas at Arlington, they may not understand that these programs involve no real interactions with full-time faculty. Yet, full-time faculty are largely responsible for the reputation of a university.38

As Michigan State University's online programs are managed by Bisk, whose headquarters are in Tampa, Florida (1230 miles from Lansing), online programs at University of Texas at Arlington and Arkansas State are managed by Academic Partnerships, a corporation headquartered in Dallas, Texas. In addition to creating course content, Academic Partnerships offers ready-made programs for advising and retention, and sells the popular online course platform, Canvas.³⁹

Prospective students who visit the Arkansas State website (http://degree.astate.edu/online/degrees) wanting more information about online degree programs are directed to a page designed and created by Academic Partnerships, not by Arkansas State. As of this writing, even the homepage for UTA's nursing program is housed on servers owned by Academic Partnerships, as indicated by its web address, https://academicpartnerships.uta.edu/online1/degrees/#nur.

Figure 3: The RN to BSN program at Arkansas State University. http://degree.astate.edu/online/degrees

Undergraduate Programs Online:

Bachelor of Arts in **Communication Studies**

Bachelor of Arts in Criminology

Bachelor of Arts in Political Science

Bachelor of Arts in Sociology

Bachelor of General Studies

RN to BSN

Bachelor of Science in Strategic Communications - Social Media Management

Bachelor of Applied Science

Certificate in Leadership Studies

Certificate in Social Media Management

RN to BSN

Duration: 12 months* | Credit Hours: 36** Tuition: \$236 per credit hour This price includes the administrative fee

Arkansas State's 100% online RN to BSN is flexible and convenient for working nurses like you who want to enhance your career.

Our experienced faculty will prepare you for the complex challenges of working within our nation's changing healthcare system.

In this program, you will:

- Increase your knowledge in clinical areas for your professional development
- · Strengthen your nursing leadership and management skills
- · Enhance your decision-making and critical thinking skills
- · Use evidence-based data to strengthen and improve client
- Use evidence-based data to strengthen and cost-conscious care care via comprehensive, efficient and cost-conscious care Qualify for a variety of career opportunities in work settings such as hospitals, clinics, home health environments, Qualify for a variety of career opportunities in work settings schools, industries, and more

Request Information

RN to BSN			
First Name*			
Last Name*			
Email*			
Phone*	Zip Code*		
*All fields required.			
Learn More			
or call 866-621-8096			
By submitting this form, I am providing my digital signature agreeing that Arkansas State University (A-State) may email me or contact me reparting educational services by			

Figure 4: The RN to BSN at University of Texas at Arlington. <u>https://academicpartnerships.uta.edu/online1/degrees</u>

Nursing Programs Online:	Registered Nurse to Bachelor of	Request	Information
RN to BSN	Science in Nursing Duration: as few as 9 months Credit Hours: 35		
RN to MSN		First Name*	
BSN	Tuition: \$8,995		
MSN - Family Nurse Practitioner	Working RNs need a flexible, realistic educational program	Last Name*	
MSN in Nursing Administration	designed to fit into an already busy schedule full of professional and personal commitments. The UTA online RN to BSN degree program		
MSN in Nursing Education	is designed specifically to fit the needs of the professional nurse.	Email*	
MSN in Adult Gerontology Acute Care	Nationally accredited College of Nursing and Health Innovation		
Nurse Practitioner	More than 6,500 graduates in less than 6 years	Phone*	ZIP Code*
MSN in Adult Gerontology Primary Care Nurse Practitioner	 Among the top nursing schools and best online graduate nursing programs in the U.S. 	+A11 6-1-1	
MSN in Pediatric Acute Care Nurse Practitioner			s required.
MSN in Pediatric Primary Care Nurse Practitioner	Apply Now	or call 866	6-489-2810
9AC		Arlington (UTA) may em regarding educational se and/or text message util technology at the teleph	The University of Texas al all me or contact me rvices by telephone zing automated one number(s) provided consent is not a condition

Figures 3 and 4 show that the programs from ASU and UTA use almost the identical webpage design, save for the color-coding of the font and a few buttons. On its corporate website, Academic Partnerships boasts that it increased enrollment in the nursing program at University of Texas at Arlington from 137 students to over 19,000 students relatively quickly.

In eight years, thanks to AP's very effective integrated marketing that combined digital and traditional marketing with robust field sales activity, the CONHI's [College of Nursing and Health Innovation] RN-to-BSN program has grown from 137 students on campus to an expected 19,000 total nursing students in 2017, making it the largest and one of the fastest-growing state university nursing programs in the United States.⁴⁰

The online nursing program at the University of Texas at Arlington has become popular because it has been designed to be completed quickly and "at the student's convenience."⁴¹ With an enrollment of almost 20,000 students, one might think that University of Texas at Arlington nursing faculty would be massive. Yet, the nursing faculty at UTA consists of only 18 tenure-track faculty and 3 administrators, yielding a student/tenuretrack faculty ratio of roughly 1000 to 1. At that ratio, if a faculty member spent a half-hour writing a personalized note to each of the 1000 students in class, it would take about two months.

Obviously, logistics dictate that the responsibility for teaching online courses in the nursing program at UTA must be outsourced. UTA uses a mix of some part-time "clinical faculty" and lots of temporary workers hired by Academic Partnerships to handle the load. Unlike tenure-track faculty, these instructors may not be required to hold the Ph.D., are not subjected to scrutiny from their peers, and are not expected to engage in research or service. In addition, institutions are not required to furnish these workers with office space, health

insurance, benefits, or a living wage. In short, temporary workers are used because they are much cheaper to hire and easier to fire than are tenure-track faculty.

The webpage showcasing education degrees offered through LSU's online programs (Figure 6) is virtually identical to the home pages for the nursing programs at ASU and UTA, except for the color of the font and buttons. Online providers, like Academic Partnerships, utilize a single template to achieve "economies of scale," a template that reduces costs, but diminishes distinctiveness.

Figure 5: The http://lsuonline.lsu.edu/online/degrees

Human Sciences & Education Programs Online:	Master of Arts in Education with a	Request Information M.A. in Higher Education Admin	
M.A. in Education with a Specialization in Higher Education	Specialization in Higher Education Administration		
Administration M.Ed. in Educational Leadership	36 credit hours \$481 per credit hour* Duration: as few as 15 months	First Name*	
M.S. in Human Resource Education with a Concentration in	The Master of Arts in Education with a specialization in Higher Education Administration is designed for students seeking careers in student affairs and higher education administration.	Last Name*	
HR and Leadership Development M.S. in Human Resource	Learn from the same respected LSU faculty and practitioners about developing a leadership vision, higher education knowledge, and management skills to assume leadership positions such as:	Email*	
Education with a Concentration in Workforce Development		Phone*	ZIP Code*
Grad Certificate in Workforce Development M.S. in Kinesiology with a Specialization in Sport Management M.S. in Social Work	 Recruiting Admissions Financial aid Counseling Greek affairs Career planning and placement All master's candidates in the HEA specialization are required to complete a standard comprehensive final exam. The program consists of 12 courses. Each course is 7 weeks long. 	and the build have and the test means and	
	*The LSU Board of Supervisors may modify tuition and/or fees at any time without advance notice.		

Outsourced programs in higher education tend to make the same kinds of promises a course of study that is not too difficult, of short duration, flexible, with minimal fieldwork, no internship, and a degree from an institution of higher education that, on its face, seems legitimate.⁴² Businesses "have essentially become comprehensive contract manufacturers for higher education institutions, delivering services that range from point solutions (e.g., student retention and video lecture tools) to comprehensive service provision across the student life cycle (e.g., enrollment management, online learning delivery and models, and student support services)."⁴³ An employer might not realize that a degree that features the logos of Michigan State University, University of Texas at Arlington, Arkansas State University, or LSU might, in actuality, be a receipt for the purchase of an Internet degree on the inside.⁴⁴

Recently, The University of Florida signed a multi-million dollar agreement with megatesting and publishing giant Pearson to develop a series of totally online bachelor's degrees. However, the university reneged on the \$186 million agreement at the last minute and began pursuing the online expansion in-house instead.⁴⁵ Bolstered by the belief that online education costs less than face-to-face instruction, Florida's Board of Governor's Innovation Committee promised that 40% of all future undergraduate degrees from public institutions in the state would be delivered online by 2025.⁴⁶ The online program management space is growing 35% annually, despite the fact that many administrators in higher education have found outsourcing courses to be ineffective and unprofitable.⁴⁷ In general, students perceive online degree programs to be "easier" and "less effective" than traditional programs.⁴⁸

Recently, the U.S. Department of Education requested that Western Governor's University, a popular online institution, return \$712 million in federal financial aid because there was a dearth of "interaction between instructors and students" and therefore, the courses could not be considered university caliber.⁴⁹ The report concluded that most courses were not designed to offer "regular and substantive interaction with an instructor." Of the sixty-nine courses investigated, none had more than two interactions with an instructor over the course of an entire semester.

32 of the 69 courses described no substantive interaction with an instructor. Course design materials for 27 courses described one substantive interaction with an instructor. Course design materials for ten courses described two substantive interactions with an instructor.⁵⁰

No courses had more than two interactions. The conclusions from the Inspector General's report reiterate the overwhelming sentiment expressed by business leaders. "Most employers would prefer a job applicant with a traditional degree from an average school over one with an online degree from a top university."⁵¹

Business-oriented financial systems

The response by public institutions of higher education to the continual panic over funding has resulted in the adoption of new accounting systems. The trend has been for institutions of higher education to convert from budgeting based upon history, formula, and "program priority" to financial systems with non-negotiable "clean lines," such as zero-based budgeting (ZBB) or responsibility-centered budgeting (RCB). Such financial systems hold programs strictly accountable for all revenues and expenditures. Programs that do not "pay their own way" through adequate enrollments must either downsize to meet lower revenue realities or face closure. Programs that make money might receive financial incentives appropriate to the level of additional tuition dollars generated.

These new financial systems have had significant consequences on how universities are run and how universities perceive of their mission. Among the consequences have been the following:

- A. A de-emphasis on service to the community and state
- B. An increase in out-of-state students
- C. An increase in the use of adjuncts, temporary, and "clinical faculty"
- D. Support for popular majors and a withdrawal of support for unpopular majors
- E. Changes in the mode of delivery

A. A de-emphasis on service to the community and state

The *Faculty Guide* of University of Massachusetts at Amherst, a land-grant institution, describes a faculty member's obligation to provide public service as "offering assistance to regional cities and towns; and engaging in outreach in such areas as public health, environmental safety, transportation, public finance, and education."⁵² Despite the obvious

benefits of service to the state and community, service is, by far, the least important measure of the three major criteria—research, teaching, and service—that are used in higher education for considerations of promotion and tenure.⁵³ While the quality of teaching matters somewhat, "scholarship is more important for purposes of evaluation,"⁵⁴ with service coming in at a distant third.

The guiding principles for the University of Colorado, according to Article 1, Part C of the Laws of the Colorado Regents, is that the university will "strive to meet the *needs of the State of Colorado*, including health care, technology, work force training, and civic literacy" (bold italics are mine).⁵⁵ Consider this guiding principle in light of the mission statement on the university's website:

CU-Boulder recognizes the exceptional opportunities associated with its *role as a research university*, and values the unique strength and character *research achievements* bring to undergraduate education. It is keenly aware of its responsibility for educating the next generation of citizens and leaders, and for fostering the spirit of discovery *through research*. Indeed, CU-Boulder believes that its students, both graduate and undergraduate, benefit from the comprehensive mix of programs and *research excellence* that characterize a flagship university. (bold italics are mine)

While the guiding principles articulated in Article 1, Part C of the Law of the Regents focus on service; the mission statement of University of Colorado at Boulder focuses on research. Indeed, the priorities of the institution are reflected in the very structure of its website, which features sections describing academics, admissions, research, and campus life, but nothing about service or community outreach.

To denote the absence of service is not to denigrate the University of Colorado but to underscore the movement in public higher education towards research and away from service. Once upon a time, many faculty in public institutions were expected to devote the equivalent of one-day-per-week towards service activities—to the state and community.⁵⁶ Today most public institutions of higher education go more in the direction of Texas A&M, who in 2006 declared a priority for the "commercialization of research" and productivity of grants, particularly with regard to promotion and tenure decisions.⁵⁷

B. An increase in out-of-state students

Although public institutions once were expected to serve the state and its citizens, one outcome of the nationwide budget crunch has been an increase in out-of-state enrollments at state-supported universities. The reason for the increase in out-of-state students is simple—such students pay appreciably more in tuition than in-state students. Figure 6 shows the percentage of out-of-state students at selected public universities. The University of Vermont became a public institution in 1862. Despite being the flagship institution for the state, three in four students at UV come from outside the state. The University of Alabama, established in 1820, has as its mission "to advance the intellectual and social condition of the people of the state." Such a goal may be challenging for UA since most of their students are not from Alabama.

Institution	Percent of out-of-state students
University of Vermont	75%
University of Alabama	59%
University of Oregon	49%
University of West Virginia	49%
University of Arkansas	44%
University of Colorado at Boulder	41%
University of South Carolina	41%
University of Missouri	33%

Figure 6: Out-of-state enrollment at selected public universities

C. An increase in the use of adjuncts, teaching assistants, temporary instructors, and "clinical faculty"

Adjuncts, teaching assistants, temporary instructors, and clinical faculty are far less expensive to hire and easier to fire than are tenure-track faculty. That is why adjuncts comprise 70% of all instructors in institutions of higher education.⁵⁸ The policy of using the cheapest possible labor reduces costs and boosts profitability, sometimes admittedly, at the expense of quality.⁵⁹

D. Support for popular majors and a withdrawing of support for unpopular majors

The most popular areas of study in higher education today are business, the health professions, social sciences and history, psychology, and biology. In general, programs in these fields receive "first rung" support because enrollments in these majors are usually sufficient to pay for a program's costs. However, in areas such as classics, educational foundations, foreign languages, literature, linguistics, philosophy, cultural studies, and religion, enrollments may be insufficient to support program expenditures.⁶⁰ In recent years, the natural progression of events has been to maintain popular programs and to close programs with low enrollments. Thus, popular majors flourish while less popular majors vanish.

E. Changes in the mode of delivery

In the belief that online courses are cheaper to run, most universities and colleges have encouraged faculty to transform traditional courses into online formats.⁶¹ To achieve economies of scale, public universities have rushed to expand enrollments in online courses, allowing enrollments of up to 1,000 students in a single class. About one-in-three students in higher education takes an online course.⁶² Despite the lure of online courses, much research indicates that, keeping other variables consistent, online courses are no more profitable than traditional, face-to-face courses.⁶³ The profitability of online courses comes in enrolling large numbers of students, then paying adjuncts significantly less than faculty to do the work.⁶⁴

If there is an upside to the incursion of business practices into the daily operations and curricula of higher education, it is that public institutions still have some degree of control over the details of the contract. Although administrators at Michigan State University, UT Arlington, Arkansas State University, and LSU outsourced programs for economic gain, at least it was their choice to do so. Increasingly, functions of the public university are being sold off in the spirit of market-based economics without any input, whatsoever, from the faculty of the institutions.

Alternatives to colleges and universities

In the preface to *The Rise and Growth of the Normal-School Idea* (published in 1891), the Commissioner of the U.S. Bureau of Education, then part of the Department of the Interior, wrote as follows:

Numerous changes have taken place that point in the direction of a wider and more general recognition of the importance of education as a university study. The school of pedagogy in Clark University, the reorganization of the Albany Normal School, the new departure taken by Harvard in the matter of pedagogy are among the suggestive signs of the times. They indicate, let us hope, that the time is not far distant when an untrained teacher will be considered a greater absurdity than an untrained doctor or lawyer.⁶⁵

More than a century later, America still lives with the absurdity of untrained teachers. Now, in many states, unvetted new teachers outnumber educated new teachers by wide margins.⁶⁶ For example, in Texas, more than half of all new teachers buy teacher certification through online businesses, such as I-Teach Texas (http://www.iteach.net/texas/) and A+ Texas Teachers (www.texasteachers.org).⁶⁷ According to the most recent data available, I-Teach Texas and A+ Texas Teachers gave certification to 4912 customers in 2015. Meanwhile, the program at The University of Texas at Austin, which requires of prospective teachers two years of field experience and a 3.0 grade point average, graduated only 310.⁶⁸ Oklahoma issued about 2000 emergency teacher certifications in 2017 while The University of Oklahoma, which requires two years of field experience and a 3.0 grade point average, graduated only 181 new teachers.

The proliferation of unvetted teachers has been abetted by a rash of legislation at the federal and state levels that encourages teaching certification to be bought and sold on the open market rather than earned in the classroom.⁶⁹ In most states today, anyone who wants to become a teacher can get a job even if they have no knowledge of learning and human development, have no previous experience with children, and possess horrid communication skills.⁷⁰

Placing unvetted, unproven, and unsupervised individuals in classrooms has resulted in record numbers of cases of teacher misconduct. The Texas Education Agency adjudicated 222 cases of teacher misconduct in 2016, most of which involved sex acts with minors. In addition to the 222 cases, the Texas Education Agency had a backlogged caseload of over 1,100 additional incidents.⁷¹ In addition to increased teacher misconduct, the achievement levels of Texas' children on various assessments have not been encouraging. In 2015, for example, Texas posted its lowest SAT (Scholastic Aptitude Test) scores in decades.⁷²

ABCTE, the American Board for Certification of Teacher Excellence, also known as "The American Board," offers teacher certification for purchase for those who want to teach right away. ABCTE is active in Arkansas, Arizona, Florida, Idaho, Mississippi, Missouri, New Hampshire, Oklahoma, Pennsylvania, South Carolina, Tennessee, and Utah. As with customers of I-Teach Texas and A+ Texas Teachers, ABCTE customers avoid all university interaction and bypass all course work, field work, supervisors, mentor teachers, and internships.⁷³ ABCTE students also avoid all state teacher competency exams. Instead, they take a special multiple-choice exam created by ABCTE and evaluated exclusively by ABCTE. If students are worried about passing the ABCTE exam, they can pay additional money to obtain a "customized study guide," or they can re-take the exam as many times as they want. As with buying seats on an airplane or selecting a hotel room, ABCTE students have the option to go for a "standard package," or if they are willing to pay a little more for a "higher grade of product," they can go "premium," which includes more help in preparing for the ABTE test.

Figure 7: Standard and premium packages sold by ABCTE.

Program Options: Standard & Premium

In 4 of our offered subjects (*Biology, English Language Arts, Mathematics, and Special Education*), we offer two variations of the program, Standard and Premium.

The **Standard** program provides students with the information they need to learn and pass the subject area exam and the Professional Teaching Knowledge (PTK) exam.

The **Premium** program provides students with everything included with the Standard program, along with

additional study materials and practice tests. The Premium program also includes a job counseling webinar and workbook to assist our students with job hunting.

Chemistry, General Science, Elementary Education, History, and Physics certifications are only available in Standard. Standard and Premium students take the same exams and receive the same certification upon passing.

Selling teacher certification over the Internet can be lucrative and most businesses typically charge between \$5,000 and \$10,000. Of course, additional costs may include preparation kits, exams, and exam re-takes. For sellers of teaching certification, business expenditures are fixed and relatively low. Programs are created for the web, and can be used again and again. Precious few full-time employees, if any, are needed, and overhead costs are minimal. As with courses at Western Governor's University, interactions with an actual instructor are rare.

ABCTE was established with a \$5 million grant from the U.S. Department of Education when it was headed by Rod Paige. I-Teach Texas and A+ Texas Teachers gained the right to circumvent institutions of higher education through well-funded lobbying efforts, which have only increased with time and profits.⁷⁴

Teacher preparation standards in many states have become so porous that they are, by-and-large, nonexistent. Once the exclusive domain of universities, the preparation of teachers has been re-distributed to businesses, school districts, regional service centers, churches, community colleges, and charter schools. The Relay School of Education was approved to certify teachers in 2011, though it is not a university, but a non-profit business.⁷⁵ While university-based teacher preparation programs have experienced significant declines in enrollment, Relay recently increased by 40% enrollment on its 15 campuses.⁷⁶

Another method of bypassing teacher preparation programs in higher education has been the emergence of micro-credentialing. Micro-credentialing is supposed to focus on discrete skills. The major supplier of micro-credentialing online courses is Digital Promise, a "non-profit" business whose investors include: Capella University (a for-profit university), Samsung, Verizon, Apple, Google, Chevron, Follett, Houghton-Mifflin-Harcourt, and McGraw-Hill. President of Digital Promise is Jason Langue, who graduated with an MBA from Stanford, then worked as an investment banker. The Chief Executive Officer of Digital Promise is Sanford Kenyon, a former executive at PayPal and EBay who has 25-years of experience in the software business. Current online courses advertised on the Digital Promise website include Competency-Based Rubric Design, Anti-Bias Instruction, and Checking For Understanding Using Whiteboards.⁷⁷

Among the advantages of microcredentialing, according to Knapp and Associates International, a management consulting firm, are that it does the following:

- Creates a potential revenue stream
- Expands the shelf of value-added products and services for customers
- Expands the role of certifiers by giving them the opportunity to work with educators and other partners
- Allows for continuing candidate engagement throughout the credentialing life cycle.⁷⁸

Perhaps in documentation, somewhere, one of these investment groups discuss the effects of online, money-making ventures on developing the hearts and minds of young children.

The Tennessee Department of Education has already signed a deal with BloomBoard, parent organization of Digital Promise, to provide microcredentialing to teachers in schools throughout the state.⁷⁹ In 2017-18, leaders from the Tennessee Department of Education began linking microcredentialing to the "state's licensure advancement system."⁸⁰

With the rise of Digital Promise, ABCTE, and the plethora of alternative certification providers, colleges and universities have less to do with the preparation of the nation's teachers. It is no surprise that enrollment in teacher preparation programs at colleges and universities has declined up to 40% nationally in the past few years.⁸¹

Another online education business worth mentioning is American Public Education, which is not public at all, but a corporation that is traded on the NASDAQ stock exchange under the symbol APEI.⁸² APEI owns several subsidiaries including American Military University, which services thousands of military personnel, and National Education Seminars, also known as Hondros College of Nursing. With only 390 employees, APEI provides online education to approximately 90,000 customers.⁸³ While not at the 1000 to 1 ratio of Academic Partnerships, APEI still achieves a lofty student/faculty ratio of 231 to 1.

In contrast, the student/faculty ratio at The University of California at Berkeley is 18 to 1. Berkeley also employs an additional 12,000 staff who provide auxiliary services, such as advising, counseling, health care, research, technology services, clubs, extracurricular activities, and library services to students on a real, physical campus of 1232 acres.⁸⁴ In its annual report, APEI admits that it cannot compete with traditional colleges in terms of excellence of programs or depth of experience of faculty. Instead, its niche is to provide "attractive options for all students looking for high quality, affordable and flexible programs."⁸⁵

INTERVIEW WITH KELLY FEILLE, FORMER TEACHER CANDIDATE

I (identified as Q, the questioner, below) interviewed Kelly Feille (KF), an assistant professor of education, who received her initial teaching certification through one of Texas' many online businesses that promise few demands for teacher certification. Hundreds of billboards located on Texas highways advertise one such program with the sales pitch, "Want to teach? When can you start?" Q: Tell me about the experience of getting teacher certification online.

KF: From what I remember, there were pretty typical online-class learning components. Modules that consisted of readings, maybe some videos, and quizzes. Everything was rather decontextualized. I worked at the time as a sub in the district and tutor at the elementary school where my husband taught 5th grade. I learned most of what I needed to know about classroom management from watching him and his colleagues, not from the online modules.

Q: Why did you choose online certification?

KF: It was the easiest route to the classroom. I did research into possible modes of certification and the online program seemed to be the easiest.

Q: What was good about it?

KF: I could go at my own pace. I could plow through modules I found easy, and take my time with content that may have required a little more energy. Scheduling around work was no problem, and I finished much quicker than I would have with a university based certification program.

Q: What are some shortcomings of online teacher certification?

KF: There was zero required fieldwork. I can't imagine being able to put anything I learned into practice without watching my husband or the experiences I was having as a substitute teacher and tutor. Most people probably go through the program without stepping foot into a classroom. I can't imagine I would have been successful if I would have done that.

Q: To what extent did the online program prepare you to be a teacher?

KF: The online program didn't prepare me. It just gave me the paperwork I needed.

Q: Did the program include work in public schools?

KF: There was no required time in schools. I had two or three observations during my first year as teacher (probationary year) where someone watched me and provided feedback.

Q: Did you do an internship?

KF: There was no internship.

Q: Did you have a mentor teacher?

The program assigned a "mentor" who did my observations. I wrote some reflections to her during the probationary year, but I don't recall a lot of support.

Q: One of the advantages of typical face to face classes is that you are in a class with peers. Did you have peers in the online class?

KF: No peers. Only teachers I sought out on my own.

Q: Did you ever meet the instructor of the program?

KF: My "mentor" had been a classroom teacher. She was retired at the time she was working for the program.

Q: Most online programs in Texas are not graded. Did you receive any grades in your online program?

KF: No grades.

Q You are a science teacher. Did any of the online program relate specifically to instructional methodologies in science?

KF: My certification was actually for Math 4-8. My minor in college was mathematics, and I thought that's what I wanted to teach. However, my first job was Science and Social Studies. So, after getting my initial certification in mathematics for grades 4-8, I also became certified as 4-8 generalist. Science was definitely not a focus of my program. In the online program, content relevant pedagogy was not covered.

Q: Did you ever see a film or listen to an audiotape of yourself teaching?

KF: Not that I remember.

Q: Knowing what you know now, would you still get your teacher certification online?

KF: I wouldn't (and don't) recommend quick, online teacher certification to others. My circumstances were unique. I had a mentor in my husband. I had other mentors at the district level through friendships established while I subbed and tutored. I felt supported professionally. But, I had to work very hard to become a good teacher, and I did most of the work on my own by seeking out professional development opportunities constantly. I spent every summer at workshops. Weekends, at workshops. Afterschool, at workshops. Without me scrambling to find decent professional development, I wouldn't have made it, to be sure.

Q: In Texas, more than half of all future teachers get their certification through online programs that are not affiliated with any university. Is this a positive or negative trend?

KF: Online programs cannot provide the level of support needed to develop a successful classroom teacher. Potential educators need to be reflective, life-long learners who are committed to working with other educators and constantly evaluating their own practice. I know I did not gain that from my online program. I think online teacher certification is a negative trend.

Q: Online teacher certification programs threaten to kill traditional university-based teacher preparation programs. What advice would you offer to traditional university-based teacher preparation programs to better compete with online certification programs?

KF: University programs have to take into account the needs of students. Non-traditional students and post-baccalaureate students come with extensive life experiences that *may* make them uniquely qualified to be in the classroom. Going online is probably not the solution for universities, but universities need a convincing argument as to why being in a community of learners makes better educators. Universities should consider flexible scheduling to meet the needs of non-traditional students.

Quality in higher education

The college experience can be transformative. Indeed, on its website, Harvard College claims to provide "a deeply transformative experience—intellectually, socially, and personally."⁸⁶ At Cornell, college is "a transformational experience that opens up possibilities for students, teaches them to think critically and to be lifelong learners, and helps them develop philosophies of what a meaningful life and career should be."⁸⁷

The great contribution of higher education to an individual's general welfare is well established.⁸⁸ "Income gains from college degrees are near all-time highs, and college graduates face much lower risk of unemployment."⁸⁹ Figure 8 shows the relationship between unemployment and education.⁹⁰ An individual with less than a high school diploma is about three times more likely to face unemployment than and individual with a bachelor's degree (Figure 8). On average a person with less than a high school diploma makes less than half the salary of someone with a bachelor's degree (Figure 9).



Figure 8: Unemployment and education

Educational Level Attained Draft of chapter 4, by Baines, page 16.





Educational Level Attained

During the period from 2010 to 2016, individuals with at least some college education captured 11.5 million of the 11.6 million jobs available, leaving precious few jobs for any workers with a high-school education or less.⁹¹ In addition to earning more money and being more securely employed, persons with at least a bachelor's degree tend to have the following characteristics, which differentiate them from persons who have had no college:

- 1) They commit fewer crimes⁹²
- 2) They are less likely to be recipients of governmental aid⁹³
- 3) They make higher salaries and save more money94
- 4) They pay higher taxes⁹⁵
- 5) They are more likely to own their homes⁹⁶
- 6) They have fewer health problems⁹⁷
- 7) They live longer⁹⁸
- 8) They have more hobbies and spend more time engaged in leisure time activities⁹⁹
- 9) They are more likely to vote¹⁰⁰
- 10)They are more likely to volunteer¹⁰¹
- 11)They are more adaptable and socially mobile¹⁰²
- 12)They tend to experience much higher levels of happiness and life satisfaction.¹⁰³

A bachelor's degree has market, private, and social benefits that sum to over one hundred thousand dollars.¹⁰⁴ In part, that means that a sociologist with a bachelor's degree who works for a state's human-services department might earn a low annual salary, but she makes a positive contribution to society, tries to enhance her quality of life, participates in the economic system, and is not a drain on government services.

In comparison, the unemployed high-school drop-out is more prone to illness, more likely to find himself/herself in court, more likely to spend time in prison, and more likely to utilize welfare, public housing, and food stamps. Indeed, health care, crime, prisons, and welfare are enormous drains on state and federal budgets. One way to reduce the rising costs of government would be to increase the level of education of all Americans.¹⁰⁵

Despite the personal and social benefits of the bachelor's degree, the number of students enrolled in college in the United States has dropped slightly every year since 2013.¹⁰⁶ The decline of students enrolling in postsecondary education has been most steep among students from low-income families.¹⁰⁷

The retreat of the poor from postsecondary institutions is not just attributable to higher costs, but also to the shift from grants to loans. When universities "granted" students money for attending college in an earlier era, there was no expectation that students would ever have to pay back the funds upon graduation. Pell grants used to cover 75% of costs to attend a public four-year college; today, they only cover about 30%.¹⁰⁸ Loans have filled the gap. Of course, student loans have been profit-centers for financial institutions; students now owe about \$1.5 trillion of debt.¹⁰⁹

One of the larger servicers of student loans is Navient Corporation, who holds over one hundred million dollars in student debt. Navient has benefitted handsomely from the shift from grants to loans, as a recent annual report indicated. Note that profits are "federally-guaranteed."

Navient holds the largest portfolio of education loans insured or federally guaranteed under the Federal Family Education Loan Program ("FFELP"). We also hold the largest portfolio of Private Education Loans. Navient services its own portfolio of education loans, as well as education loans owned by the United States Department of Education ("ED"), financial institutions and nonprofit education lenders. Navient is one of the largest servicers to ED under its Direct Student Loan Program ("DSLP").¹¹⁰

The reliance on corporate finance for college enrollment has skewed financial aid toward wealthy families and away from students from families with lower incomes.¹¹¹ In the United States, only about 38% of funds for higher education are publicly-funded. In countries like France, Germany, Great Britain, Scandinavia, Canada, Mexico, Japan, and South Korea, 70% of funds for higher education are publicly-funded.¹¹² Thus, in terms of providing funding for public higher education, the United States is near the bottom of the world.¹¹³

Historically, higher education in the United States has been "the great equalizer," but the current decline in support for colleges and universities in combination with the rise in costs make attending American colleges and universities impossible for many poor students.¹¹⁴ "The better-off public may be lulled into thinking that the American economy can get by with limited opportunities and 20th century standards for educational attainment so long as their own families are well-educated. The educational and economic edge the United States once enjoyed in comparison to other nations has been eroding."¹¹⁵

One reason that college is a transformational experience for so many people is its intensity—a rush of unfamiliar people, cultures, knowledge, relationships, and interactions, accompanied by rigorous demands that require focused attention, expanded perspectives, and real, concerted effort. It is difficult to imagine that "transformational" would describe the experience of a student taking the microcredential course, "Checking for understanding using whiteboards." Or, the Western Governor's University online course that involves zero interactions with an instructor. Or, Academic Partnership's nursing program that offers a series of brief, multiple-choice exams. Or, ABCTE's "premium" upgrade that provides an "insider's" guide to the ABCTE test.

While there is nothing inherently wrong with any of these commercial offerings, their goal is to maximize profits, not to provide a transformational experience. Plutarch noted that "the mind is not a vessel that needs filling, but wood that needs igniting."¹¹⁶ If these profit-centered academic programs continue to proliferate, they will denigrate the nature of the university experience and damage the reputations of the universities who use them. These privatized programs fill very little; they ignite nothing. But they are cheap to create and maintain, and they are capable of generating huge profits for their CEOs.

Consequences of privatizing public higher education

Businesses invest in public institutions because returns on investment are attractive and predictable. Businesses are not interested in taking over services that lose money; they want enterprises that consistently make money. Thus, the services that have the greatest potential to generate consistent revenues for public institutions are the very services that tend to get privatized. Institutions of higher education have difficulty selling off services that operate at a loss.

The GED (General Education Development) exam was developed by The American Council of Education (ACE) in 1942 as a service to help establish high-school equivalency levels for returning soldiers. High-school dropouts took the exam using only pen and paper, and they were evaluated by ACE. The exam cost under \$50.

In 2014, Pearson Corporation purchased the GED exam from ACE and immediately raised the cost to \$150 and made it available only online, despite data that indicates that only about 50% of individuals who did not graduate from high school owned computers.¹¹⁷ In 2013, almost a million Americans took the GED when it was administered by ACE. In 2014, after the administration of the GED was taken over by Pearson, only 248,000 took the exam. When a public institution privatizes, the control of the service moves from the public institution to a business whose main concern is profit and self-propagation. In financial terms, serving the state, considering the general welfare of students, and advancing the public good are liabilities to be avoided.

Privatizing public higher education, consequence 1: <u>As public higher education becomes increasingly privatized, institutions are losing touch</u> <u>with their public mission.</u>

Privatization is happening so quickly and on such a massive scale in higher education that it is difficult to stay current. Once the privatized parts of an institution are removed--food services, bookstores, custodial services, maintenance and housekeeping, computer services, remedial academics, health and counseling, advising, recruitment, retention, accreditation, marketing, financial services, parking, police/security, residential housing, and academic programs—what is left? What remaining part of the institution is worthy of allegiance, praise, and tailgating?

Part of the role of state institutions historically has been the promise of social mobility. With tuition continually rising, grants declining, and loans increasing, poor students find it difficult to stay enrolled. "Individuals from the highest-income families were 8 times more likely than individuals from low-income families to obtain a bachelor's degree by age 24 (77 percent vs. 9 percent)."¹¹⁸ Such a differential in the attainment of college degrees is indicative of a system based upon wealth, not merit.

With the emphasis on research and revenue, public institutions are in danger of losing sight of the reason they were established.¹¹⁹ In the past, state institutions could always point to the preparation of teachers as part of their mission, an obvious way to demonstrate commitment to the education of future generations. However, with teacher certification being transmogrified into a product traded on the open market, future teachers are moving into the classroom with no vetting, no courses, no field work, no internship, no supervision, and no university or college affiliation.

As a result, the concept of service has been re-interpreted to mean service not to the state or community, but to research, to publications, and to the self. Faculty at public institutions who do meritorious service may receive of note of thanks at the end of the year for their untold hours of pro bono work, but it does little to secure their jobs.

Privatizing public higher education, consequence 2:

The highly personal, intensely-human, transformational nature of the collegiate experience is becoming commodified, standardized, and monetized.

When institutions offer the same courses, created by corporations for mass consumption, there is no reason to choose one institution over another. In fact, there is no reason to choose a university at all. When a program devolves into a standardized product, there is no need to establish relationships with faculty because faculty do not matter. The goal is obtaining a degree with a recognizable logo.

The new breed of corporate-mediated degrees are depersonalized, mechanized, and banal. Course content is static, interactions with humans are rare, and the only outcomes that matter are the number of correct answers on the end-of-term, multiple-choice test. One of the maxims in higher education always has been that a university's reputation resides in the quality of its faculty. If the faculty for a program is a machine and a few, underpaid temporary workers, a university's reputation will eventually reflect the change.

Privatizing public higher education, consequence 3:

Outsourcing higher education services propagates low standards, low wages, and low loyalty.

Part of the reason a public institution decides to outsource services is to reduce fiscal obligations. When a corporation assumes control, it must make a profit. This inevitability quickly translates into lower wages for workers and higher salaries for administrators. When corporations take over university services, previous employees are typically fired while a new crop of workers is hired—at far lower salaries, with cuts as high as 50%.¹²⁰ Often, these businesses reduce benefits and may only offer part-time employment rather than full-time employment to avoid having to provide benefits.

A recent report on privatization of custodial and security services in California found that salaries for contracted positions were about 20% lower than non-contracted positions and about half of "contracted janitors and 32 percent of contracted security officers had no

health insurance coverage."¹²¹ As a result, most janitors and security officers had at least one family member who received "support from one or more public assistance programs."¹²²

A consequence of privatizing higher education that is not immediately apparent is the effect of long-term, private leases on public campuses. Only a year after outsourcing food services to Chartwells Corporation, 3,500 Texas A&M students signed a petition in protest. Chartwells raised prices substantially, forced students to purchase costly meal plans, and the university had to close cafeterias for several days because of rat and cockroach infestations.¹²³

The right time for a turnaround

1861 was not a banner year for Abraham Lincoln. Only a few months after he became president, 11 southern states and nine million American citizens seceded from the union. Then, his eleven-year-old son Willie unexpectedly died. In fast succession, the rebels won the battle of Shiloh, killing 13,000 union soldiers and sending general U.S. Grant in retreat. In June in Virginia, the confederate army, led by Robert E. Lee, routed 105,000 Yankee soldiers led by Lincoln's hand-picked general-in-chief George McClellan. ¹²⁴

Somehow, during this time of strife, disappointment, and tumult, Abraham Lincoln maintained enough clarity of mind to sign into law The Morrill Land-Grant Colleges Act in July of 1862. The modest proposal of the Morrill Act was to offer financial support to every state that agreed to establish public colleges "open to all."

There is plenty to admire in what American public universities and colleges have accomplished and what they might accomplish if they can manage to remain accessible, open, and free of undue influence. If the privatization of public higher education continues, assumptions about equality, education, and opportunity in America will need to be revised.¹²⁵

Works cited

¹ Rice University (2018). A brief Rice history. Rice University website. <u>http://explore.rice.edu/explore/a_brief_rice_history.asp</u>. Note: Rice's original charter forbid the admission of any non-Caucasian students. Today, 71% of students at Rice are non-Caucasian.

² Bureau of Labor Statistics (2018). Economic news release. *Table 3. Median usual weekly* earnings of full-time wage and salary workers by age, race, Hispanic or Latino ethnicity, and sex, first quarter 2018 averages, not seasonally adjusted. Washington, D.C.: BLS. <u>https://www.bls.gov/news.release/wkyeng.t03.htm</u>

³ Almond, B. (2017, March 1). Rice University announces tuition for fall 2017. *Rice University News & Media*. http://news.rice.edu/2017/03/01/rice-university-announces-tuition-for-fall-2017-2/

⁴ National Center for Education Statistics (2017). Digest of Education Statistics. Washington DC: NCES.

https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d15/tables/dt15_105.30.asp?referrer=report;

Davidson, A. (2015, September 8). Is college tuition really too high? *New York Times Magazine*. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2015/09/13/magazine/is-college-tuition-too-high.html?mcubz=3</u>: Kelderman, E. (2009, May 1). Public colleges consider privatization as a cure for the common recession. *Chronicle of Higher Education* 55(34), p. A16.

⁵ University of Michigan (2017). *Additional Q&A about tuition.* <u>https://publicaffairs.vpcomm.umich.edu/key-issues/tuition/additional-qa-about-tuition/.</u> Fain, P. (2009, October 26). At public universities: Less for more. *New York Times. http://www.nytimes.com/2009/11/01/education/edlife/01public-t.html*

⁶ Chronicle of Higher Education (2014, March 3). 25 years of declining state support for public colleges. <u>http://www.chronicle.com/interactives/statesupport</u>

⁷ The Cavalier Daily (2017). Sources for the UVA budget. <u>http://www.cavalierdaily.com/page/budget</u>

⁸ Regents of The University of California (2015). *State spending on corrections and education*. Berkeley, CA: Regents of The University of California. <u>https://www.universityofcalifornia.edu/infocenter/california-expenditures-corrections-and-public-education</u>

⁹ University of Colorado (2017). FY2017-18 Current Funds Budgets. Boulder, CO: CU Consolidated and Boulder campus. <u>http://www.colorado.edu/bfp/sites/default/files/attached-files/fy18.pdf</u>

¹⁰ Mitchell, M., Leachman, M., & Masterson, K. (2017, August 23). A lost decade in higher education funding: State cuts have driven up tuition and reduced quality. Washington DC: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities.

https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/2017_higher_ed_8-22-17_final.pdf. The five states that have increased or kept funding static are: North Dakota, Wyoming, Montana, Nebraska, and Indiana.

¹¹ McFarland, J., Hussar, B., de Brey, C., Snyder, T., Wang, X., Wilkinson-Flicker, S., Gebrekristos, S., Zhang, J., Rathbun, A., Barmer, A., Bullock Mann, F., and Hinz, S. (2017). *The Condition of Education 2017* (NCES 2017- 144), *Number of degree-granting institutions with first-year undergraduates, by level and control of institution: Academic years 2000–01, 2012–13, and 2015–16*. U.S. Department of Education. Washington, DC: National Center for Education Statistics. <u>https://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch/pubsinfo.asp?pubid=2017144</u>.

¹² College Board (2018). Average Published Undergraduate Charges by Sector and by Carnegie Classification, 2017-18. *Table 1: Average Tuition and Fees and Room and Board in Current Dollars, 2016-17 and 2017-18*. Washington, D.C.: College Board. <u>https://trends.collegeboard.org/college-pricing/figures-tables/average-published-undergraduate-charges-sector-2017-18</u>; National Center for Education Statistics (2016). *Tuition costs of colleges and universities*. Washington, DC: NCES. <u>https://nces.ed.gov/fastfacts/display.asp?id=76</u>; Cooper, P. (2017, May 10). The exaggerated role of "cost disease' in soaring college tuition. *Forbes.* <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/prestoncooper2/2017/05/10/the-exaggerated-role-of-cost-disease-in-soaring-college-tuition/#31b80c12b4e8.</u>

¹³ Fain, P. (2009, October 26). At public universities, less is more. *New York Times*. <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2009/11/01/education/edlife/01public-t.html</u>

¹⁴ Kelderman, E. (2009, May 1). Public colleges consider privatization as a cure for the common recession. *The Chronicle of Higher Education* 55(34), p. A16.

¹⁵ Kirp, D., & Roberts, P. (2002, summer). *Mr. Jefferson's "private" college: The University of Virginia's Business School secedes.* New York: Teachers College, Columbia University. <u>http://ncspe.tc.columbia.edu/working-papers/OP55.pdf</u>; University of California at Los Angeles (2017). UCLA Anderson is part of a public university, so why is private funding necessary? Anderson School Website. <u>http://www.anderson.ucla.edu/office-of-development/faqs</u>

¹⁶ Sechler, B. (2012, Apriil 2). Colleges shedding non-core operations. *Wall Street Journal*, p. A6.

¹⁷ Weeden, D. (2015, September 8). *Higher education appropriations*. Washington, DC: National Conference of State Legislatures. <u>http://www.ncsl.org/Portals/1/Documents/educ/Appropriations_Final_090315.pdf</u>

¹⁸ American Academy of Arts & Sciences (2015). *Public research universities: Changes in state funding*. Cambridge, Massachusetts: AAAS, p. 11. <u>https://www.amacad.org/multimedia/pdfs/publications/researchpapersmonographs/Public ResearchUniv_ChangesInStateFunding.pdf</u>

¹⁹ Fain, P. (2010, September 3). Cuts intensify identity crisis for Washington's flagship campus. *Chronicle of Higher Education* 57(2), p. A1.

²⁰ State Higher Education Executive Officers Association (2017). SHEF: FY 2016: State education finance. Boulder, Co: SHEEO. Sheeo.org.

²¹ Wekullo, C. (2017). Outsourcing in higher education: The known and unknown about the practice. *Journal of Higher Education Policy and Management* 39(4), 453-468.

²² Campbell, J. (2009). *Facility management shared services: The balance between in-house services and outsourcing*. Alexandria, VA: APPA: Leadership in Educational Facilities.

²³ Most available data on what is being outsourced is old. For example, Wekulla (2017) cites data from Gupta (2005) and Wood (2000), but tracking down the original data that is used in all three articles reveals that all three cite the same *American School & University Magazine* survey from 1996. (Wekullo, C. (2017). Outsourcing in higher education: The known and unknown about the practice. *Journal of Higher Education Policy and*

Management 39(4), 453-468; Gupta, A. Herath, S., & Mikouiza, N. (2005). Outsourcing in higher education: An empirical examination. *International Journal of Educational Management* 19(5), 396-412; Wood, P. (2000). *Outsourcing in higher education*. Washington, DC: ERIC Digest. <u>https://www.ericdigests.org/2001-3/outsourcing.htm</u>). A report by the National Education Association from 2004 uses the same 1996 data: NEA (2004, March). Higher education and privatization. *NEA Update* 10(2).

²⁴ This list is compiled from Gose, B. (2005, January 28). The companies that colleges keep. *The Chronicle of Higher Education* 51(21), B1. http://www.chronicle.com/article/The-Companies-That-Colleges/12899; UNICCO Integrated Facilities Services. (2002). 2002 College and University Outsourcing Survey, Newton, MA: UNICCO Service Company. http://www.unicco.com/library/ reports.shtml#surveys; and Agron, J. (2001, September 1). Keeping it close to home: Privatization study. American School and University Magazine. http://www.asumag.com/print/14131

²⁵ Carlson, S. (2016, March 4). The outsourced college. Chronicle of Higher Education. *The Trends Report, 2016*. Washington, DC: Chronicle of Higher Education.

²⁶ Watts, M. (2017, June 1). Outsourcing Tennessee. *The Memphis Flyer.* <u>https://www.memphisflyer.com/memphis/outsourcing-tennessee/Content?oid=6716931</u>

²⁷ Student Housing Business (2014, November 13). University system of Georgia selects Corvias for \$517 million P3 housing deal. *StudentHousingBusiness.com website.* <u>http://www.studenthousingbusiness.com/latest-news/university-system-of-georgia-selectscorvias-for-517-million-p3-housing-deal</u>

²⁸ Ghose, C. (2012, June 22). Australians see \$483M Ohio State parking deal as 'patient capital.' Columbus Business First. <u>https://www.bizjournals.com/columbus/blog/2012/06/australians-see-483m-ohio-state.html</u>

²⁹ Knox, T. (2015, March 18). Ohio State CFO leaving to join company behind parking Deal. *Columbus Business First*. https://www.bizjournals.com/columbus/news/2015/03/18/ohio-state-cfo-leaving-to-join-company-behind.html

³⁰ Education Realty Trust (2017). 2016 annual report. Memphis, Tennessee: Education Realty Trust, p. i. <u>http://www.edrtrust.com/proxy/EdR_2017AnnualReport.pdf</u>

³¹ Education Realty Trust (2017). 2016 annual report. Memphis, Tennessee: Education Realty Trust. <u>http://www.edrtrust.com/proxy/EdR_2017AnnualReport.pdf</u>

³² The Campus Computing Project (2015, October 29). The 2015 campus computing survey. <u>https://www.campuscomputing.net/content/2015/10/29/the-2015-campus-computing-survey</u> ³³ Mattes, M. (2017, August 7). *The private side of public higher education.* The Century Foundation. Washington, DC: The Century Foundation.

³⁴ Mattes, M. (2017, August 1). The private side of public higher education. The Century Foundation. <u>https://tcf.org/content/report/private-side-public-higher-education/</u>

³⁵ Bisk Education and Michigan State University (2015, January 1). Bisk Education and Michigan State University (MSU) Services and Licensing Agreement, p. 5. <u>http://production.tcf.org.s3.amazonaws.com/assets/OPM_contracts/MichiganStateUniversi</u> <u>ty_Bisk.pdf</u>

³⁶ Bisk Education and Michigan State University (2015, January 1). Bisk Education and Michigan State University (MSU) Services and Licensing Agreement, p. 7. <u>http://production.tcf.org.s3.amazonaws.com/assets/OPM_contracts/MichiganStateUniversi</u> <u>ty_Bisk.pdf</u>

³⁷ Bisk Education and Michigan State University (2015, January 1). Bisk Education and Michigan State University (MSU) Services and Licensing Agreement, p. 3 of Program Addendum #4.

http://production.tcf.org.s3.amazonaws.com/assets/OPM_contracts/MichiganStateUniversi ty_Bisk.pdf

³⁸ Clarke, M. (2002). Some guidelines for academic quality ratings. *Higher Education in Europe* 27(4), 443-459.

³⁹ Greater Baton Rouge Business Report (2015, June 15). LSU to launch six new online master's degree and certificate programs. <u>https://www.businessreport.com/article/lsu-launch-six-new-online-masters-degree-certificate-programs</u>

⁴⁰ Academic Partnerships (2017). AP case study. <u>http://www.academicpartnerships.com/ap-university-partners/</u>

⁴¹ University of Texas at Arlington Online (2017). Program Overview. <u>https://academicpartnerships.uta.edu/programs/bachelor-of-science-nursing.aspx#About-Program</u>

⁴² Lamar University (2017). *Welcome to Lamar University Online*. Lamar University Website. <u>http://degree.lamar.edu/online/degrees</u>

⁴³ Kamath, V. (2015, January 26). Observations on online program management. Tyton Partners. <u>http://tytonpartners.com/library/observations-on-online-program-management/</u>

⁴⁴ Russell, A. (2010). Outsourcing instruction: Issues of public colleges and universities. American Association of State Colleges and Universities Policy Brief. Washington, DC: AASCU. ⁴⁵ Straumsheim, C. (2016, November 15). Florida's new plan for online education. *Inside Higher Education*. <u>https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2016/11/15/u-florida-online-looks-ahead-after-canceling-deal-pearson</u>

⁴⁶ Dunkelberger, L. (2016, October 18). Florida's university system looks to boost online classes. *Sun Sentinel*. <u>http://www.sun-sentinel.com/news/education/sfl-florida-s-university-system-looks-to-boost-online-classes-20161018-story.html</u>

⁴⁷ The Campus Computing Project (2015, October 29). The 2015 campus computing survey. <u>https://www.campuscomputing.net/content/2015/10/29/the-2015-campus-computing-survey;</u> Kamath, V. (2015, January 26). Observations on online program management. Tyton Partners. <u>http://tytonpartners.com/library/observations-on-online-program-management/</u>

⁴⁸ Kirsch, Z. (2017, May 23). The new diploma mills. Slate.

http://www.slate.com/articles/news_and_politics/schooled/2017/05/u_s_high_schools_m ay be over relying on online_credit_recovery to boost.html; Smiley, S. (2017, May 23). Fast. Isolating. Superficial: What class is like for the millions of high-schoolers now taking courses online. Slate.

http://www.slate.com/articles/news_and_politics/schooled/2017/05/what_class_is_like_f or_high_schoolers_taking_their_courses_online.html

⁴⁹ Young, J. (2017, September 22). Federal audit says WGU lacks faculty interaction, recommending it return \$700 million in financial aid. *EdSurge*. https://www.edsurge.com/news/2017-09-21-federal-audit-says-wgu-lacks-faculty-interaction-recommending-it-return-700-million-in-financial-aid

⁵⁰ Office of Inspector General, U.S. Department of Education (2017). Western Governors University was not eligible to participate in the Title IV programs: Final audit report. Washington DC: U.S. Department of Education. <u>https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/oig/auditreports/fy2017/a05m0009.pdf</u>

⁵¹ Public Agenda (2013, September). *Not yet sold: What employers and community college students think about online education.* Washington, DC: Public Agenda. <u>https://www.publicagenda.org/files/NotYetSold_PublicAgenda_2013.pdf</u>

⁵² University of Massachusetts at Amherst (2017). *Faculty guide*. Amherst, MA: UM Amherst. <u>https://www.umass.edu/provost/sites/default/files/uploads/guide200507-1.pdf</u>

⁵³ Miller, J., & Seldin, P. (2014, May-June). Changing practices in faculty evaluation. *Academe*. <u>https://www.aaup.org/article/changing-practices-faculty-</u> <u>evaluation#.WdvNsOyZM5h</u>

⁵⁴ Greene, R. (2008). Tenure and promotion decisions: The relative importance of teaching, research, and service. *Journal of Social Work Education* 44(2), p. 126.

⁵⁵ University of Colorado Board of Regents (2010). *Article 1: University of Colorado Legal Origin, Mission, and Ethical Conduct*. <u>http://www.cu.edu/regents/laws-and-policies/regent-laws/article-1-university-colorado-legal-origin-mission-and-ethical</u>

⁵⁶ National Research Council. (1995). Colleges of Agriculture at the Land Grant Universities: A Profile. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press.

⁵⁷ Jaschik, S. (2006, May 30). Teaching, research, service....*Inside Higher Education.* <u>https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2006/05/30/tamu</u>; Texas A&M (2016). *Promotion and tenure packages submission guidelines, 2015-2016*. College Station, Texas: Texas A&M Office of the Dean of Faculties.

⁵⁸ Edmunds, D. (2015, May 28). More than half of college faculty are adjuncts: Should you care? *Forbes*. <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/noodleeducation/2015/05/28/more-than-half-of-college-faculty-are-adjuncts-should-you-care/#5677ff471600</u>; Kezar, A., & Bernstein, S. (2016, June 28). Is it time to eliminate tenure for professors? *The Conversation*. <u>https://theconversation.com/is-it-time-to-eliminate-tenure-for-professors-59959</u>

⁵⁹ McKenna, L. (2015, May 26). The cost of an adjunct. *The Atlantic.* <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/education/archive/2015/05/the-cost-of-an-adjunct/394091/</u>

⁶⁰ National Center for Education Statistics (2017). *Table 322.10. Bachelor's degrees conferred by postsecondary institutions, by field of study: Selected years, 1970-71 through 2014-15.* Washington, DC: NCES.

https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d16/tables/dt16_322.10.asp?current=yes

⁶¹ Herman, J. (2013). Incentives for online course design, delivery, and professional development. *Innovative Higher Education* 38, 397-410.

⁶² Babson Survey Research (2017, May). *Digital learning compass: Distance education enrollment report 2017*. Babson Park, Massachusetts: Babson Survey Research. <u>https://onlinelearningsurvey.com/reports/digitallearningcompassenrollment2017.pdf</u>

⁶³ Barnett, M. (2014, September). Most college classes cost more online than on campus. Dallas Morning News, <u>https://www.dallasnews.com/news/news/2014/09/01/most-college-classes-cost-more-online-than-on-campus</u>; Haynie, D. (2013, August 28). U.S. News data: Online education isn't always cheap. US News and World Report. <u>https://www.usnews.com/education/online-education/articles/2013/08/28/us-news-data-online-education-isnt-always-cheap</u>

⁶⁴ Strumsheim, C. (2017, February 27). Online Ed's return on investment. *Inside Higher Education*. <u>https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2017/02/28/working-paper-finds-little-return-investment-online-education</u>. Note: *The Returns to Online Postsecondary Education* by Caroline Hoxby from Stanford University, which offers more details is to be published sometime in 2017-2018.

⁶⁵ Harris, W. (1891). Preamble to Gordy, J. (1891). *Rise and growth of the normal-school idea in the United States. Circular of information no. 8, 1891.* Washington, DC: Bureau of Education, p. 6. <u>https://archive.org/stream/risegrowthofnorm00gord#page/n1/mode/2up</u>

⁶⁶ Baines, L. (2010). *The teachers we need, the teachers we have*. Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield; Baines, L. A. & Foster, H. (2009).

⁶⁷ Baines, L. (2010). The disintegration of teacher certification. *Educational Horizons* 88(3), 152-163; http://www.iteach.net/texas/. *The lowest cost teacher certification in Texas*. <u>http://www.iteach.net/texas/</u>. <u>www.texasteachers.org</u>; For many years, Texas Teachers purchased billboards along state highways advertising, "Want to teach? When can you start?" as if there were no preparation needed. Indeed, Texas Teachers demands little from students other than a check that clears the bank.

⁶⁸ Title 2 (2017). 2016 Title II full report: Texas. <u>https://title2.ed.gov/Public/Report/FullReport/FullReport.aspx?p=3_01</u>

⁶⁹ Zeichner, K. (2014). The struggle for the soul of teaching and teacher education in the USA. *Journal of Education for Teaching.* 40. 551-568.

 70 Baines, L. A. (2007). The transmogrification of teacher education. The Teacher Educator 42(2), 140-156.

⁷¹ Baines, L. (2017, March 8). The highly-qualified teacher lie. *Education Week*, p. 24. <u>http://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2017/03/08/when-highly-qualified-teachers-arent.html</u>

⁷² Associated Press (2015, September 4). Texas SAT scores lowest in more than two decades. *Houston Chronicle.*

http://www.chron.com/neighborhood/woodlands/news/article/State-briefs-Texas-SATscores-lowest-in-more-9763859.php

⁷³ ABCTE (2017). *Certification available in 12 states.* <u>https://www.americanboard.org/states/</u>

⁷⁴ Open Secrets (2017). *Annual lobbying on education.* <u>https://www.opensecrets.org/lobby/indusclient.php?id=W04</u>

⁷⁵ Miner, B. (2010, Spring). Looking past the spin: Teach for America. *Rethinking Schools* 24(3). <u>https://www.rethinkingschools.org/articles/looking-past-the-spin-teach-for-america;</u> Gonen, Y. (2011, February 15). Charters get own education graduate school. *New York Post.* <u>http://nypost.com/2011/02/15/charters-get-own-education-graduate-school/</u>

⁷⁶ Relay Graduate School of Education (2017). *News and events*. Relay Graduate School Website. <u>https://www.relay.edu/news-events</u>

⁷⁷ Bloomboard (2017). *About us.* <u>http://schools.bloomboard.com/our-story/</u>

⁷⁸ Knapp & Associates International (2014, October). *Microcredentials: Is small the next big thing?* October 2014 Town Hall Proceedings.

http://www.knappinternational.com/assets/uploads/pages/Microcredentialsls%20Small%20the%20Next%20Big%20Thing.pdf

⁷⁹ Schaffhauser, D. (2016, October 25). Tennessee Department of Ed pilots micro-credential PD. *THE Journal*. <u>https://thejournal.com/articles/2016/10/25/tennessee-department-of-ed-pilots-microcredential-pd.aspx</u>

⁸⁰ Berry, B., Airhart, K., & Byrd, P. (2016, November). Microcredentials: Teacher learning transformed. *Kappan* 98(3), 34-40.

⁸¹ Sawchuk, S. (2016, March 22). Teacher-preparation enrollments continue to fall, but less steeply. *Education Week*.

http://blogs.edweek.org/edweek/teacherbeat/2016/03/teacher_preparation_enrollment_ declines.html; U.S. Department of Education (2017). *Title 2 reports.* https://title2.ed.gov/Public/Home.aspx

⁸² American Public Education (2017). *A commitment to academic quality, affordability, innovation—and service.* <u>http://www.americanpubliceducation.com/phoenix.zhtml?c=214618&p=</u>irol-aboutapei

⁸³ American Public Education (2017). 2016 Annual Report. Charles Town, West Virginia: APEI.

⁸⁴ University of California (2010). *University of California workforce profile 2010*. Berkeley, CA: University of California.

⁸⁵ American Public Education (2017). 2016 Annual Report. Charles Town, West Virginia: APEI, p. 18.

⁸⁶ Khurana, R. (2017). Messages from the dean. *Harvard College Website*. <u>https://college.harvard.edu/about</u>

⁸⁷ ILR School at Cornell University (2013, October 2). "A transformative experience." *ILR School at Cornell website*. <u>https://www.ilr.cornell.edu/news/transformative-experience</u>

⁸⁸ McMahon, W. (2009). *Higher learning, greater good*. Baltimore, Maryland: Johns Hopkins; National Research Council (2012). *Research universities and the future of America*. Washington, D.C.: National Academies Press.

⁸⁹ Kvaai, J. (2017, February 24). Colleges can help students move up. Let's make it easier. *Chronicle of Higher education* 63(25).

⁹⁰ Bureau of Labor Statistics (2017, April 20). Employment projections. *Bureau of Labor Statistics Website*. <u>https://www.bls.gov/emp/ep_chart_001.htm</u>

⁹¹ Center on Education and the Workforce (2016). America's divided recovery: College havens and have-nots, 2016. Washington DC: Georgetown University. <u>https://cew.georgetown.edu/cew-reports/americas-divided-recovery/</u>

⁹² Alliance for Excellent Education (2013, September). Saving futures, saving dollars: The *impact of education on crime reduction and earnings*. Washington DC: Alliance for Excellent Education.

⁹³ Freeman, A. (2015, August 18). Single moms and welfare woes: A higher-education dilemma. *The Atlantic.* <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/education/archive/2015/08/why-single-moms-struggle-with-college/401582/</u>

⁹⁴ Bureau of Labor Statistics (2017). *Unemployment rates and earnings by educational attainment, 2016.* <u>https://www.bls.gov/emp/ep_chart_001.htm</u>

⁹⁵ Porter, E. (2014, September 10). A sample equation: More education=more income. *New York Times*. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/11/business/economy/a-simple-equation-more-education-more-income.html?mcubz=3</u>

⁹⁶ Dynarski, S. (2016, May 3). *The dividing line between haves and have-nots in home ownership: Education, not student debt.* Washington DC: Brookings Institute. <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/the-dividing-line-between-haves-and-have-nots-in-home-ownership-education-not-student-debt/</u>

⁹⁷ National Center for Health Statistics (2017). *Health, United States, 2016: With Chartbook on Long-term Trends in Health*. Hyattsville, Maryland.

⁹⁸ Hummer, R., & Hernandez, E. (2013). The Effect of Educational Attainment on Adult Mortality in the United States. *Population Bulletin,* 68(1), 1–16.

⁹⁹ Center for Disease Control (2009, March 20). *Percentage of adults aged 25 years or older who reported regular leisure-time physical activity, by education level.* <u>https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm5810a7.htm</u>

¹⁰⁰ Snyder, R. (2011, December). The impact of age, education, political knowledge and political context on voter turnout. Thesis: University of Nevada, Las Vegas. <u>http://digitalscholarship.unlv.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2401&context=thesesdissert</u> ations

¹⁰¹ Bureau of Labor Statistics (2016, February 25). *Volunteering in the United States, 2015.* Washington DC: BLS. <u>https://www.bls.gov/news.release/volun.nr0.htm</u> ¹⁰² Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (2010). *Economic policy reforms: Going for growth 2010*, pp. 181-198. Paris, France: OECD.

¹⁰³ Yakovlev, P., & Daniels-Leguizamon, S. (2012, December). Ignorance is not bliss: On the role of education in Subjective Well Being. *Journal of Socio-Economics* 41(6), 806-815..

¹⁰⁴ McMahon, W. (2009). *Higher learning, greater good*. Baltimore, Maryland: Johns Hopkins; National Research Council, p. 240.

¹⁰⁵ Akadjian, D. (2015, January 27). Seven things our founders believed about public education. *Daily Kos.* <u>https://www.dailykos.com/stories/2015/1/27/1360440/-7-things-our-founders-believed-about-public-education</u>

¹⁰⁶ Marcus, J. (2017, June 29). College enrollment has plummeted, and private universities are scrambling. *Business Insider*. <u>http://www.businessinsider.com/private-college-worried-over-plummeting-college-enrollment-2017-6</u>

¹⁰⁷ Nellum, C., & Hartle, T. (2016, Winter). Where have all the low-income students gone? *The Presidency.*

¹⁰⁸ College Board (2016). *Trends in student aid 2016.* <u>https://trends.collegeboard.org/sites/default/files/2016-trends-student-aid.pdf</u>

¹⁰⁹ Berman, J. (2018, May 12). Student loan debt just hit \$1.5 trillion. *Marketwatch.* https://www.marketwatch.com/story/student-debt-just-hit-15-trillion-2018-05-08
 ¹¹⁰ Navient Corporation (2016). *Form 10-K annual report.* https://www.navient.com/assets/about/investors/shareholder/annual reports/NAVI 2016 Form 10-K 2-24-17 Final.pdf

¹¹¹ Marcus, J. (2014, March 9). College, federal financial aid increasingly benefits the rich. *Hechinger Report*. <u>http://hechingerreport.org/college-federal-financial-aid-increasingly-benefits-rich/</u>

¹¹² Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (2012). *Education at a Glance: OECD Indicators 2012: United States Paris, France: OECD.* <u>https://www.oecd.org/unitedstates/CN%20-%20United%20States.pdf</u>

¹¹³ Organization for Economic Cooperation and Ddevelopment (2017), *Education at a Glance 2017: OECD Indicators*. Paris, France: OECD Publishing. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/eag-2017-en</u>

¹¹⁴ Porter, E. (2014, September 10). A simple equation: More education=more income. The New York Times. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/11/business/economy/a-simple-equation-more-education-more-income.html</u>

¹¹⁵ State Higher Education Executive Officers Association (2017). SHEF: FY 2016: State education finance. Boulder, Co: SHEEO, p. 46. Sheeo.org.

¹¹⁶ Plutarch (1992). *Essays*. New York, New York: Penguin, p. 50.

¹¹⁷ McGraw, D. (2014, December 17). Nearly 500,000 fewer Americans will pass the GED in 2014 after a major overhaul to the test. Why? And who's left behind? *The Scene*. <u>https://www.clevescene.com/cleveland/after-a-major-overhaul-to-the-ged-test-in-2014-18000-fewer-ohioans-will-pass-the-exam-this-year-than-last-along-with-nearly-500000-across/Content?oid=4442224</u>

¹¹⁸ The Pell Institute (2015). *Indicators of higher education equity in the United States:* 45 *year trend report.* Philadelphia, Pennsylvania: University of Pennsylvania, p. 31. <u>http://www.pellinstitute.org/downloads/publications-</u> <u>Indicators_of_Higher_Education_Equity_in_the_US_45_Year_Trend_Report.pdf</u>

¹¹⁹ Thelin, J. (2011). *A history of American higher education*. Baltimore, Maryland: Johns Hopkins Press.

¹²⁰ In the Public Interest (2016, September). *How privatization increases inequality.* Washington, DC: ITPI. <u>https://www.inthepublicinterest.org/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/InthePublicInterest_Inequality_Sec4_Sept2016.pdf</u>

¹²¹ Hinkley, S., Bernhardt, A., & Thomason, S. (2016, March 8). *Race to the bottom.* Berkeley, California: UC Berkeley Labor Center, p. 5. <u>http://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/pdf/2016/Race-to-the-Bottom.pdf</u>

¹²² Hinkley, S., Bernhardt, A., & Thomason, S. (2016, March 8). *Race to the bottom.* Berkeley, California: UC Berkeley Labor Center, p. 15. <u>http://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/pdf/2016/Race-to-the-Bottom.pdf</u>

¹²³ Reed, A. (2013, November 10) Chartwells taking students concerns under consideration over meal plans, dining options. *The Eagle*. Bryan-College Station, Texas: Texas A&M.

¹²⁴ McPherson, J. (1988). *Battle cry of freedom: The Civil War Era*. New York: Oxford University Press.

¹²⁵ Davidson, A. (2015, September 8). Is college tuition really too high? *New York Times Magazine*. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2015/09/13/magazine/is-college-tuition-too-high.html?mcubz=3</u>